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October 26, 2015
Municipal Manager/MOA Staff & GBOS

Quarterly Meeting

APPROVED MINUTES
4:00 p.m.  Girdwood Community Room
Call to Order 4:08 pm by Sam Daniel
GBOS:

Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley, Jerry Fox, Robert Snitzer
MOA:

Mike Abbott, City Manager; Hal Hart, MOA Planning Director; 

Kyle Kelley, Girdwood Liaison; Margaret Tyler, Girdwood Parks & Rec

AWWU:
Steve Nuss

Assembly:
Jennifer Johnston, Bill Evans

Other:

Mike Opalka, Diana Livingston, 

Janet Sperbeck (Turnagain Arm Community Council)

During introductions, Tommy O’Malley inquires about having a representative from MOA Finance Department.  Mike Abbott says he’s reviewed the agenda and is able to answer finance specific questions.
Quarterly Meeting Topics:


1. Public Safety in Girdwood
Sam Daniel thanked MOA Staff, Governor Walker and his administration, Pat Pitney, and Chief of Staff, Mayor Berkowitz, Jennifer Johnson, and Bill Evans and all who worked to retain Alaska State Trooper post until June 30, 2016.  This date allows for thoughtful consideration of the issue by voters to find a workable right fit solution to public safety.

Cost is approximately $40,000 to keep the lease at the Tesoro AST office.  

Tommy O’Malley expresses frustration in GBOS and Task Force not being in the loop as the agreement was discussed and reached.

Sam Daniel states that the Task Force needs to move forward on holding Town Hall meeting to discuss viable policing options with the community.  
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Currently planning to hold this meeting on SAT November 21 from 12:30-4PM at the Girdwood School.  The space is not yet booked with Anchorage School District.  Plan is to send mailing to Girdwood residents, registered voters and property owners to advise them of the meeting.  Social for 30 minutes followed by review of each policing option for 20 minutes each.  Break-out sessions when people can discuss the pros and cons of each option, then return to large group to poll what the community opinions are.  This won’t dictate how the GBOS will act, but will be an element considered as the GBOS moves forward with recommending option for vote for the April General Election ballot.

Option D, no service option, is the result of voting down whatever service option is offered on the ballot. 
Next Task Force Meeting is scheduled for November 11 at 7PM.  This meeting will focus on the No Service option and what will happen if Girdwood votes for no service.  Tommy O’Malley will chair this meeting, Sam Daniel will be out of town.

Tommy O’Malley raises concern over how public safety will be paid for if voters approve an option that needs tax revenue after GBOS budgets have been set.  Mike Abbott answers that if the vote to assess taxes is passed, and service selected to begin after June 30 end of current trooper service, then funds collected will be available on July 1.  Many budgets for the MOA begin before taxes have been received, this is part of standard procedure.

Sam Daniel asks about how the ordinance would be worded.  Would it be one item giving Public Safety power to tax to the GBOS with description of the specific GBOS recommended contract option or 2 separate items on the ballot.
Mike Abbott clarifies that voters don’t vote for the mechanism of delivery of contracted work.  Similar to Road Service or other contracts.  The decision to tax themselves for the service is made by the voters.  Assembly approves (or not) who gets the contract.
Sam Daniel states that it has been the intent of the GBOS and the Task Force to have the public make this decision.

Group discusses difference of understanding in the case of voting for APD service.  This would require vote of all the Turnagain Arm communities, as they would all join the taxation district for this service.  It is the understanding of GBOS who attended meeting with Tom Sherwood, MOA attorney, that vote for this would have to be positive from each of the individual areas in order to be approved.  Mike Abbott and Jennifer Johnston believe this could be worded to include the entire area and be a join yes or no vote, rather than each community voicing separately.  

Tommy O’Malley requests clarification through MOA legal department.

Jerry Fox states that an idea for revenue source to pay for public safety is to approve a sales tax.  Mike Abbott states that this would be an area wide vote by state statute.  It would need to be approved city-wide, although it is possible that it could be applied geographically (ie in Girdwood only) once city-wide approval is given. 
Jerry Fox requests clarification regarding State Troopers.  Will their last day be June 30, 2016, or is there some hope of moving forward with an arrangement for a grant to pay for service, if so, for how long.  

Jennifer Johnston answers that they hope to know later this week.  Jennifer Johnston, Kyle Kelley, Sam Daniel and Tommy O’Malley are to meet with Col. Cockrell from AST.
The state’s fiscal situation has started to result in new thinking on how to manage services such as the Alaska State Troopers.  Without finding other funding sources, it will be difficult to provide state-wide law enforcement.  Options such as the grant that has been proposed for Girdwood/Turnagain Arm Service area could be a new way of solving this type of problem.  

To work for all involved, such a grant would need to be funded for as long as possible, 3-5 years.  This option also allows for resolution to the issue of law enforcement for Bird, Indian, Crow Creek and Portage, as a new Public Safety Service Area could be created that includes all of these areas, all paying the same mill rate to fund trooper service.  Currently, the Task Force mission has been to consider public safety for Girdwood Service Area only.

Mike Abbott states that Troopers concern is that the funding from the service area could be deducted from State funding, in which case it does not help their funding and ability to provide service state-wide. If it can be added to state funding, then it is a helpful alternative.  Mike Hawker is the chair of finance committee and is in support of finding a way to additionally fund trooper service.

Sam Daniel states that he believes that in order to have an ordinance for voter approval on the April general election ballot, Girdwood needs to have information in to MOA in early January.  Jennifer Johnston and Mike Abbott agree.  Anchorage Assembly adopts ballot initiatives at 2nd meeting in January.  Then there is a waiting period prior to election.
Tommy O’Malley asks if other tax areas have been contacted by their Assembly members to discuss public safety and possible solutions.  Jennifer Johnston answers that she has emailed with some folks from Tax area 15, but she really doesn’t have any information yet to offer them.

Sam Daniel states that GBOS and the Public Safety Task Force need to stay focused on Girdwood issue.  Any solution that takes Girdwood over the local services tax cap of 6mills is not going to pass. 

Tommy O’Malley expresses frustration that the mechanism for figuring this situation out seems not to be including GBOS, Task Force or population.  Jennifer Johnston states that none of this would be happening if Girdwood had not been proactive in trying to find solutions.  This is all new way of thinking, based on lack of funding at the state level.

Lynne Doran asks if part of the MOA bed tax could go toward paying for public safety.  Mike Abbott states that some could.  12% Tax is distributed as follows:


4% to convention center, 4% to tourism marketing, 4% to area-wide services 

Jennifer Johnston offers that removing some of this non-geographic-based spending and putting it toward geographic location may not be in Girdwood’s favor as Girdwood benefits disproportionately from this type of spending already.

Mike Abbott states that there are pros and cons to the area-wide service spending, like that 4%.  For example, Girdwood AWWU service is largely financed by area-wide contributions, as is the Girdwood School.  
2. Crossing Guard at Alyeska Highway in 2016
Due to busy projected construction season in Girdwood in 2016, with many projects, including resurfacing of Alyeska Highway, Egloff Road improvements, Olympic Mountain Loop project completion, Arlberg extension, and the rehabilitation of the Alyeska Highway Pedestrian Safety Corridor, GBOS is interested in hiring crossing guards to assist pedestrians in safe crossing of Alyeska Highway at Hightower-Egloff.    
DOT holds the Right-of-Way for Alyeska Highway.  MOA is responsible for Egloff.  Crossing guard could be added to the contract specifications and traffic control plan for construction season.  GBOS should request that this is added to the specifications before the project is put out to bid in February.

For the longer term issue of what to do to add a pedestrian activated flashing signal:

Kyle Kelley states that he has been meeting with DOT and is trying to get approval so that Girdwood can purchase the light and Girdwood Service area and DOT can figure out responsibility for it once it’s in place.  Mike Abbott states that usually highest cost of this is getting power to the site, but this is already in place.  If Girdwood purchases and installs to State of AK DOT specifications, it would be typical that DOT would take over responsibility for it.  It would be helpful if GBOS pursues requesting consideration of this by DOT.  This item is to be added to next GBOS meeting agenda (Special meeting on 10/28/15) 

3. Update on the Girdwood Industrial Park
Steve Nuss with AWWU provides update.

Completed 65% design during summer 2015 and found that there are not wetlands issues to be worked out.  Proceeding toward 95% design.  A permit for the flood zone will be needed, and access through solid waste service during construction may result in short time that the dump is not accessible (a couple of days). 

Plan to bid construction in early part of 2016 and to be constructing phase 1 in summer, 2016.

Once construction is done, HLB will work on either longer term lease agreements or sale of lots in Industrial Park.

4. Girdwood South Townsite Tract D-5

Mike Abbott reads update from Tammy Oswald with Heritage Land Bank.  HLB received letter from GBOS and has paused on disposal of Tract D-5 until questions brought up by GBOS are addressed.  Lot is not being actively marketed. GBOS will receive notification prior to HLB moving forward with disposal of the land.

5. Girdwood Area Plan Update
Last updated in 1995, Girdwood Area Plan needs to be re-written to reflect changes in Girdwood.  Hal Hart is introduced as the new planning manager for the city.  This plan is 2nd in priority next to 2020 Anchorage Comprehensive Plan.  It is reasonable to begin work in early 2016.  

He would like to reach out to community and see what Girdwood wants this plan to look like.   Jerry Fox and Diana Livingston offer that there have been other plans that are more updated that can be incorporated in new Girdwood Area Plan, specifically the South Townsite Master plan and the Holton Hills Master Plan.  Hal Hart states that the process will also incorporate DOT and designers.

Hal Hart and Diana Livingston agree that she will get a group together to work on the project, and they will meet with Hal Hart to begin the process.  This item is to be added to the November GBOS agenda.

MOA meeting Adjourn at 5:25PM

GBOS members continued to meet to set agenda for Special Meeting:

This meeting convened at 5:28PM 

Group agreed to set meeting for 6PM on WED 10/28.  

Location either in Community Room or in Fire Hall 
Topics to be discussed are:

Review of Girdwood Fire Dept Budget


Operations Budget for 2016


Hiring of Chief


Board of Directors Election

Discussion of Town Hall Meeting


Budget (including printing, mailing, venue fee, light food/beverage, paper products

Who/How secure meeting venue

Letter to DOT requesting Crossing Guard to be included in contract bid specs for Alyeska

 
Highway/Hightower Road Crossing.

GBOS meeting adjourned at  5:35PM
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